Raja Nasr



SHORT STORIES

THIRTY SHORT STORIES

RAJA T. NASR, M.A., ED.D.

Professor of Education and Chairman, Department of Education Beirut College for Women Beirut, Lebanon

Drawings by Ciré



LONGMAN GROUP LIMITED London

Associated companies, branches and representatives throughout the world

© Raja T Nasr 1963

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without the prior permission of the Copyright owner.

First published 1963
Fourteenth impression 1978

ISBN 0 582 76000 3

Printed in Singapore by Boon Hua Printing Company

FOREWORD TO TEACHERS

This book is a collection of thirty short stories written within a vocabulary of about 2,000 words. The stories are international in character. The real life stories are ones of men and women who have distinguished themselves in different fields in different parts of the world. The fiction stories, similarly, represent a number of different cultural backgrounds.

Teachers will find the Exercises at the end of each story of help in making the book a language learning device as well as a source of interest to students. The Exercises may be used for oral or written work to develop and test the students' comprehension and expression in English as related to the stories.

The author wishes here to express his gratitude to his wife, Bonnie K. S. Nasr, who contributed much to the writing of these stories, and whose unfailing encouragement made this work possible.

CONTENTS

		Page
I	A Shepherd's Dream	I
2	The Lady of the Lamp	5
3	To the Stars and Back	11
4	The Fox and the Crane	17
5	Jeha and the Candle	21
6	The Thief of Mandaras	26
7	Fly with Me	31
8	East or West	36
9	Three Against One	42
10	A Circle in the Sand	46
11	The Last Penny	51
12	Helping Hands	56
13	Careless Carlos	61
14	Life that Kills	66
15	Jeha's Donkey	71
16	The Common King	76
17	Salvador's Song	82
18	Stars in his Eyes	88

v	
	ы

19	A Trip that Took Twenty Years	94
20	Alexander's Horse	99
21	The Donkey's Secret	103
22	A Sound in the Air	108
23	Aba Gebre's Marriage	113
24	The Best Answer	118
25	Jeha's Spirit	123
26	The Hidden Power	129
27	Work is what You Make It	134
28	A Friend in Need	140
29	The Wizard of Menlo Park	145
30	The Rich Earth	150

1. A Shepherd's Dream

flock

jar

shepherd

A simple shepherd looked after a flock of sheep for a very rich man. He was a poor but happy man. Part of his pay from the rich man was in butter. He saved the butter each week. He carefully stored it in a big jar that hung in his hut.

One evening he stood at the door of the hut. He had his stick in his hand. As he watched the sunset, his eyes moved to the butter jar. He began to wonder what he could do with all the butter.

Then he said to himself, "I will sell my butter and buy a sheep with the money. In time this sheep will give me a little lamb. The lamb



shepherd

will grow and it will give me another lamb. In a few years, I will own a big flock of sheep and will be a rich man.



"Then I will buy a big house with the best furniture. And I shall have a beautiful garden. When my son grows up, I will get a teacher for him. He will learn how to read, write, and be wise. Of course, my boy will have to listen to me. If he is a good son, I

will give him half of my sheep. But if he is not a good son, I will hit him with this stick!"

As the shepherd said this, he raised his stick and hit the butter jar. It fell to the floor and broke, and all the butter was wasted.

He was very sad and could not believe what had happened. "I was a fool," he thought. "I went too far in my dreams."

EXERCISES

I Use the following words in sentences:

simple	money	sell
save	grow	learn

part	another	raise
hut	store	bring
evening	begin	sheep
stick	lamb	jar ¹
shepherd	fine	furniture
butter	poor	pay
sunset	flock	rich
wonder	careful	waste

2 Answer the following questions:

- 1. Did the shepherd own the sheep?
- 2. Who owned the sheep?
- 3. Was all the shepherd's pay in butter? What else did the rich man perhaps give him?
- 4. Where was the shepherd when he thought of becoming rich?
- 5. What was he doing with his stick?
- 6. What time of day was it?
- 7. What did he decide to do with the butter?
- 8. What was he going to buy with the money?
- 9. Did the shepherd want to buy a big house? What kind of garden did he want to have?



If he knows English well, he will

10.

2. The Lady of the Lamp

patient

"Be a lady, dear. That's what we want!" How many times pretty young Florence Nightingale heard these words from her father and mother! But for her, being a lady was not enough. She wanted to do something for others.

Florence's father was a very rich man. Florence took lessons in music and drawing, and read great books. She could speak French, German, and Italian as well as English. And she travelled a great deal with her mother and father.

As a child she felt that visiting sick people was both a duty and a pleasure. She enjoyed helping them. As often as she could, she visited hospitals in other countries. She saw so much suffering that she knew she must help.

At last her mind was made up. "I'm going to be a nurse," she decided.

"Nursing isn't the right work for a lady," her father told her.

"Then I will make it so," she smiled And she went to learn nursing in Germany and France. When

she returned to England, Florence started a nursing home for women. Here she did everything—from washing floors to giving her patients new hope.



During the Crimean War in 1854 many soldiers were wounded or became ill. News reached England that they were receiving very little care. At once Florence Nightingale wrote to the War Office and offered her services. She went with a band of thirty-eight nurses to

the hospitals at Scutari.

What they saw there was even worse than they expected. Dirt and death were everywhere to be seen—and smelled: The officer there did not want any women to tell him how to run a hospital, either. But the brave nurses went to work.

Florence used her own money and some from friends to buy clothes, beds, medicines, and food for the men. Her only pay was in smiles from the lips of dying soldiers. But they were more than enough for this kind woman.

She fell dangerously ill herself, but she did not stop working. Her thin hands worked day and night. Even in the last hours of night she could be seen



walking with a lamp past each bed. The soldiers often kissed her shadow as "the lady of the lamp" went by.

After the war she returned to England and was honoured for her services by Queen Victoria.

But Florence said that her work had just begun. She raised money to build the Nightingale Home for Nurses in London, and she asked young girls to learn nursing there.

She also wrote a book on public health, which was printed in several countries.

Florence Nightingale died at the age of ninety, still trying to serve others through her work as a nurse. Indeed, it is because of Florence Nightingale that we honour nurses today.

EXERCISES

I Use the following words in sentences:

er
vice
ect
end
dier
r
en
our
:
ient

- 2 Answer the following questions:
 - 1. What did Florence's mother and father want her to be?
 - 2. What did Florence want to do most in her life?
 - 3. What did Florence learn?
 - 4. Why did Florence visit sick people?
 - 5. What did she see in the hospitals she visited?
 - 6. What did she decide to be?
 - 7. What did her father think about nursing?
 - 8. Where did she learn nursing?
 - 9. Why did Florence offer her services to the War Office?
- 10. How many nurses went with her?
- 11. Where did they go?
- 12. Why do you think Florence fell ill at Scutari?
- 13. Why did the soldiers call Florence the "lady of the lamp"?
- 14. Who was Queen of England at that time?
- 15. Why are nurses honoured today?
- 3 Tell the story in your own words.

4 Written Exercise

Florence said that her work had just begun. Her real words were: "My work has just begun." What were the real words in the following sentences?

- 1. John said that he had lost his money.
- 2. Mary whispered that her mother had seen a mouse.
- 3. My friend told me that he had bought a car.
- 4. You said that you had always wanted to travel.
- 5. Ben said that he had paid for his uncle's watch.
- 6. I told you that I had been there twice.
- 7. He whispered to his wife that he had covered the food.
- 8. She told me that she had arrived late.
- 9. We said that we had thought about them, too.
- 10. Alice said that she had sold her pen.

3. To the Stars and Back

millions	object	pill	rocket

It was a cold, clear night. The sky was bright with stars—small, silvery stars that formed a shining path from the earth to the moon.

"What a beautiful sight," thought Rolph, who was driving alone in the country. "There must be millions of stars up above. People have tried to study them since the beginning of history, but they are still a wonder of science. I wonder what it's like up there. Oh, I'd give anything if I could travel to the moon!"

He laughed at himself for thinking like that, but at the same time he knew he would go if he only had the chance.

Rolph stopped his car and got out to have a better look at the beautiful sky. One star caught his eye. It was much larger and brighter than the rest. It even seemed to be moving towards him! As it became larger, he saw that this was no common star. It was a strange object flying through space.

In a few minutes the object was on the ground. It looked like a large white ball. It was only a short